MASSACHUSETTS BOARD OF MEDICINE TAKES DISCIPLINARY ACTION

WAKEFIELD:   At its meeting on August 15, 2024, the Massachusetts Board of Registration in Medicine took disciplinary action against the medical licenses of Jennifer W. Weyler, M.D., Brain F. Hinnebusch, M.D., Katherine E. Kroll, M.D., Robyn A. Sachs, M.D., and Malcolm M. Kirk, M.D.

In a Consent Order, the Board immediately stayed the suspension of Dr. Jennifer W. Weyler’s license to practice medicine after she acknowledged in a Consent Order that she failed to store and document dispensing of controlled substances as required by law, including recording substances dispensed in patients’ medical records. The suspension of Dr. Weyler’s license was immediately stayed upon the Board’s approving her entry into a standard Probation Agreement which requires, among other provisions, a follow-up practice audit. Dr. Weyler is board-certified in Family Medicine by the American Board of American Specialties. She has been licensed to practice medicine in the Massachusetts since August 25, 1993. Dr. Weyler owns and operates a medical practice in Worcester.  

The Board reprimanded Dr. Brian F. Hinnebusch’s license to practice medicine after he agreed, in a Consent Order, that his treatment of a patient during surgery was negligent and that the treatment resulted in the patient undergoing additional medical procedures. Dr. Hinnebusch was first licensed to practice medicine in the Commonwealth on June 13, 2001. He was board certified in General Surgery and Colon and Rectal Surgery until 2021. He was last affiliated with Emerson Hospital in Concord. 

In another Consent Order, the Board reprimanded Dr. Katherine E. Kroll’s license to practice medicine after she admitted that she had committed malpractice and gross negligence in her treatment of a patient where Dr. Kroll did not document informing the patient of an incidental finding and also failed to inform the patient’s primary care physician. A malpractice jury awarded damages totaling $5,875,000.  Dr. Kroll, who was board certified in emergency medicine, was licensed to practice medicine in Massachusetts from November 2, 2011 until November 7, 2016. She was previously affiliated with Cambridge Health Alliance.  

The Board also reprimanded Dr. Robyn A. Sachs’s license to practice medicine after she agreed, in a Consent Order, that she committed malpractice and engaged in conduct that places into question her competence to practice medicine.  She also admitted that, in a medical malpractice trial, a verdict was entered in the patient’s favor, with awarded damages of $1,250,000. Dr. Sachs was first licensed to practice medicine in the Commonwealth on August 25, 2005. She is board-certified in General Surgery by the American Board of American Specialties. She is currently affiliated with Beth Israel Lahey Health Specialty Care Breast Center in Plymouth. 

In a final Consent Order, the Board admonished Dr. Malcolm M. Kirk’s license to practice medicine after he admitted that he had been disciplined by the Rhode Island Board of Medical Licensure and Discipline for reasons substantially similar to those for which Massachusetts could impose discipline, to wit, for performing a hospital procedure after testing positive for the Coronavirus disease. Dr. Kirk has been licensed to practice medicine in the Massachusetts since September 12, 2019. He is board certified in Internal Medicine with subspecialty certification in Clinical Cardiac Electrophysiology. Dr. Kirk currently lives and practices in Rhode Island.  

The Massachusetts Board of Registration in Medicine licenses more than 40,000 physicians, osteopaths and acupuncturists.  The Board was created in 1894 to protect the public health and safety by setting standards for the practice of medicine and ensuring that doctors who practice in the Commonwealth are appropriately qualified and competent. The Board investigates complaints and determines sanctions. More information is available at www.mass.gov/massmedboard, or you may contact the Board at borimmediamassmail.state.ma.us. 

